MINUTES OF THE PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 

HELD AT THE GUILD HALL, ASTON CANTLOW 

ON THURSDAY 13th SEPTEMBER 2012 – NO. 53
Present: 
Cllr. Harvey, Chairman, Cllr. Poole, Cllr. Hardy, Cllr. Findlay.
Part Meeting:
District Cllr. Sir William Lawrence

Councillors are reminded of their duty to consider all aspects of equal opportunities, crime prevention, unlawful discrimination, and other best practice when making decisions at the meeting.
1. Apologies:
County Cllr. Hobbs. 
2. Public Participation:



Mr. & Mrs. R. Mason.   Mr. Mason advised the Council that he 

attended a meeting with Peter Garrison, Highway Control 


Engineer, Planning and Development Group, WCC, to point out 

to him that the recommended 90 metre visibility splay requested 

by the Highways Dept. was not achievable as it would encroach 

onto land owned by him.  


Mr. Mason also advised Mr. Garrison that he didn’t feel the 


speed surveys provided gave an accurate assessment at the 


approach to the 30mph limit and requested that a new survey 

be carried out at that point. 


The Clerk confirmed that a copy of Mr. Garrison’s email to the 

case officer had been received. He requested that the Highway 

response of no objection be withdrawn until such a time that it is 

established that the applicant can secure the required 90 metre 

splay without encroaching on third party land.



Mr. Mason said he would be writing a letter of complaint to 


County Cllr. Hobbs about the fact that Mr. Garrison did not make 

a site visit prior to submitting his recommendations for this 


application. 


Cllr. Harvey agreed that the Parish Council’s concerns were 


based on highway safety and that Cllrs. had felt the 



Highways Officer should have visited the site and also that


speed surveys should have been carried out before a 



recommendation was made.  She suggested that the Parish 


Council should also write a letter of complaint to Cllr. Hobbs and 

all Cllrs. were in agreement.  Cllr. Harvey will draft a letter for 

approval.
3. Declaration of Personal and Prejudicial Interests:

                  Cllr. Poole declared a prejudicial interest in item 10 on the 


agenda – Aston Cantlow Playground.
4. Co-option of Councillor:


Ms. S. Edkins had notified the Clerk that she wished to withdraw 

her application to be co-opted onto the Council due to the 


current circumstances of her planning application.  She feels it 

would not be appropriate to stand at this time.

5. Minutes:
The minutes of the meetings on 31st May 2012
 and the Special 


Meeting on 22nd August were approved and signed.


6. Reports from and referrals to District & County Cllrs:


County Cllr. Hobbs had forwarded a short report as set out on 

page 8.


District Councillor Lawrence reported that it is a relatively quiet 

time at present for the District Council.  He met the interim 


Monitoring Officer, Kevin Lane, for the first time today and found 

him to be very approachable.  Mr. Lane is shared between three 

District Councils therefore not always available at Elizabeth 


House.

7. Communications relating to previous Minutes:


 
No communications received.
8. Other communications:




Sluice Gates at Haselor Grounds and Aston Cantlow:



Concerns were expressed to the Clerk by Katharine Hudson of 


Island Meadow Caravan Park in June over the arrangement for 


opening the sluice gates at Haselor Grounds.  It appears there is 


some misunderstanding over the responsibilities of this 



procedure.  The issue has been referred to Halcrow as part of 


the whole flood alleviation scheme currently under investigation.



B4089, Roundhill, Little Alne: For some considerable time there 


has been an issue with water running down Roundhill, even in 


dry weather and this has been reported to WCC on many 



occasions. On 20th June Mr. Brown, Locality Officer, WCC 



reported that ditching works to divert a spring into a nearby ditch 


course near Round Hill Cottage were proposed.  Cllr. Harvey 


advised that this work has now been carried out.




Sunken tarmac in the road outside Midway, Bearley Road: The 


Clerk, upon receipt of a complaint, had reported this to the 



Highways Dept..  Cllrs. were of the opinion that this has been 


filled in as there is no sign of any defect at present.




Notice Board: Complaints had been received by the Clerk 



regarding the untidy state of the notice board in Aston Cantlow 


making it difficult to read the notices and many were also out of 


date.  
Cllr. Poole confirmed that he will keep a close eye on it 


and endeavour to keep it in a tidy state in the future.




Information for public of names and contact number of 




Councillors:  A request had again been made to the Clerk to 



have details of the Councillors advertised as many residents are 


currently unaware of who the Parish Councillors are.  Cllr. Hardy 


will arrange to place this information of the website and it was 


agreed that a notice should also be placed in the Parish 



magazine.



County Council Rights of Way Volunteer Partnership: Following 


the restructuring of the Rights of Way Team in June 2011 it was 


agreed that in the financial year 2012-2013 the County Council 


Volunteer Agreement would be forwarded to all Parish Councils 


and Volunteer Groups inviting participation in the new 



scheme. The new agreement has only just been produced.  




The new scheme is broadly similar to the previous P3 scheme 


and outlines the type of jobs volunteers could opt to undertake.




If volunteers wished to undertake physical works such as 



strimming or installing gates, training would be provided by the 


Rangers – details are contained within a Risk Assessment 



document that can be viewed at: 







http://www.warwickshire.gov.uk/rowpracticalguidance 




The Clerk was asked to pass this information to Mr. Hodgson, 


our current co-ordinator, inviting his comments.
9. Parish Council Representative to Aston Cantlow Village Hall:



Cllr. Findlay had written to the Chairman expressing her wish to 


stand down from this position as of 4th September.




Cllr. Harvey put forward a proposal that Cllr. Poole be elected as 


the Parish Council representative as he is already on the Village 


Hall Committee. 



Cllr. Poole indicated a willingness to accept this post.  Cllr. Hardy 


seconded the proposal and it was also agreed by Cllr. Findlay.

                                                                                                         
All other communications had been circulated prior to the 


meeting.
10. Code of Conduct: 

The formal of code as recommended by the Department of Communities and Local Government has been adopted by the District Council and a guide to the new standards regime had been circulated to all Cllrs. prior to the meeting together with a form for Cllrs. to register their disclosable pecuniary interests.

Cllr. Harvey proposed that Aston Cantlow Parish Council should adopt this code. Seconded by Cllr. Hardy and agreed by all.

Completed Register of Interest forms were passed to the Clerk from Cllrs. Hardy, Findlay and Harvey.  Cllr. Poole will forward his to the Clerk in the next day or so.
11. Aston Cantlow Playground:



Cllr. Poole withdrew from the meeting for this item only.



Having revisited the accounts, Cllrs. Harvey and Hardy were of 

the opinion there were funds available to make a retrospective 

donation to the Village Hall towards maintenance of the 


playground in the last financial year.



It was therefore proposed by Cllr. Harvey that a sum of £250.00



be donated, seconded by Cllr. Findlay and agreed by all.



Cllr. Hardy asked whether a donation to the Churchyard should 

also be made.  It was considered that as our request for their 

annual accounts had not been met it was not appropriate to 


make a donation at this time.



Further donations will be considered when the results of a 


questionnaire have been received in connection with the 


participatory budgeting exercise already proposed by the 


Parish Council.

12. Emergency Equipment:



Mr. Gloster has requested that the Village Hall Committee be 

provided with an inventory of items stored at the Village Hall 

belonging to the Parish Council.  The clerk was asked 
to provide 

this to Cllr. Poole who will check the items and make any 


necessary changes. 



Cllr. Findlay confirmed that the blankets are in vacuum bags 


currently at her home address.



Mr. Gloster advised that it may also be appropriate for them to 

consider some form of annual payment by the Parish Council to 

the Village Hall for the provision of the storage facilities. 



Cllr. Harvey made the following proposal:



These items are for the good of the community and it is logical 

that they be stored in a central area of the village where 


parishioners would congregate in an emergency and, as such, 

request the Village Hall Committee to re-consider making a 


charge
.



The proposal was seconded by Cllr. Hardy and all were in 


agreement.

13. Council Diary:




The Clerk was asked to provide a simple year planner
for access 


to all Cllrs. highlighting Parish Council annual events. 
14. Annual Review of Standing Orders:



Cllr. Harvey will draft revised Standing Orders for 



consideration.

15. Annual Asset inspection:




The annual asset inspection is due in November.  Cllr. Harvey 


will carry out the inspection and Cllr. Hardy volunteered to 



assist.
16. Parish Council Use of Village Hall:



Mr. Gloster expressed concern that after the Jubilee weekend 

and the Flood Alleviation open meeting in July the hall was left in 

quite a mess, tables and chairs not put away and ceiling fans left 

on.



The Jubilee weekend was very busy, the hall was used by 


various groups and people were moving from one event to the 

next so it may not have been left as it should.



When the flood alleviation meeting finished Cllrs. were 


specifically asked to leave some of the tables down for use the 

next morning. Turning the fans off was an oversight.



The Councillors will ensure in future that the conditions of hire 

are adhered to and the hall/guild room are left as they are found.

17. Community Computer:



Unfortunately the proposals for a permanent base for the 


community computer have fallen through.  The Clerk will contact 

the Big Lottery Fund to advise them and enquire what options 

for the equipment are now available to the Parish Council.
18. Any item for discussion at Community Forums:



Cllr. Harvey suggested that a request is made for feedback on 

speeding coaches through rural areas.

19. To propose items for consideration at the next meeting:




Standing Orders



Community Computer

20. Payment of outstanding invoices:
Aston Cantlow Village Hall




£    12.50 (200354)

Mrs. E. Butterworth (expenses August/Sept)

      89.79 (200355)
21. Date of Next Meeting:  
The next meeting will be at the Guild Hall at 7.00p.m. on

Thursday 11th October 2012. 
No further business – Chairman closed the meeting at 10.20 p.m.
County Councillor report Sep 2012

Grants are available from the WCC the clerk has the details

Parish Boundary review   Clerk has details

Progress on flooding

There is a meeting on 20th Sept  Thanks to Malcom’s hard work and involvement

See his note below

Hello fellow residents & interested parties,

 
Further to my round-robin email dated 21st August and article for the September Village Vine, I have now heard from Matt Jeffes in WCC’s Flood Risk Management Team.
 
Like many who attended the 24th July meeting, I thought that the clearance of the vegetation would be carried out as a matter of urgency, ahead of the other works needed to complete the scheme.  However, due to the reasons below, I am advised this cannot occur:-

 
· In order to clear the vegetation WCC would have to close the road to ALL traffic. This would need an 8 week notice period and would cause disruption to the village; and

· The cost of arranging for the equipment to visit site, carry out vegetation clearing, remove the equipment and then come back at a later date to complete the bank re-profiling (as per the designs) would use up WCC funds that otherwise can potentially go towards implementing Halcrow’s recommendations.

The real killer issue though is:-
· The brook is home to one or more species of protected fish.  Due to “The Conservation of Habitats and Species Regulations 2010”, WCC is unable to carry out any works within the channel until after the 1st October.
On a more positive note, Matt has at last heard that Western Power Distribution is due to be on site to move the electricity pole on the 5th September, i.e. Wednesday this week.  BT has told him they hope to also have men on site this week to move the telephone poles.

 

Hopefully, the timetable for completing the Brook Road scheme will be clarified well before our next meeting on Thursday 20thSeptember because its primary purpose is to receive a report back from Halcrow on the firm’s proposals for the geographically wider flood alleviation project.
 

As and when I hear anything further I will let you know.

 

Kind regards,

 

Malcolm Simmons    Flood champion
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